PAGE  
11
HSU Academic Minutes 
02/10/09



HUMBOLDT STATE UNIVERSITY






08/09:10

Academic Senate Minutes







02/10/09

Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, February 10, 2009, Nelson Hall East, Room 201 (Goodwin Forum).  A quorum was present.
Members Present:  Arizzi, Bolick-Floss, Bond, Butler, Cannon, Cheyne, Craig, DeBoer, Faulk, Flashman, Gleason, Goodman, Gunsalus, Harrington, Haynes, Holschuh, Knox, Kornreich, Larson, Lether, McElwain, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nordstrom, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Richmond, Rizzardi, Snyder, Thobaben, Virnoche, Yarnall, Zoellner.  
Members Absent: Shaeffer, Pereira.  
Proxies: Zoellner for Marshall, Virnoche for Kornreich, Knox for Holschuh, Moyer for Schwetman.
Guests:  MacConnie, Kircher, Ayoob, S. Smith, Crawford, Wells, Dashiell.


Approval of Minutes from the Meetings of January 27 and February 3, 2009
M/S (Zoellner/Bond) to approve the minutes of January 27 and February 3 as written.  Motion APPROVED with 1 Abstention.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Senator Cheyne was congratulated for being honored by the Kennedy Center American College Theater Festival with an Excellence in Education award.  She will receive the award at the regional festival this week.

Chair Mortazavi polled senators to determine if the next senate meeting should be used as an open forum for the faculty to discuss the prioritization process.  It was felt that it was unnecessary at this point.  The report has gone out to departments; departments are preparing 1-page responses.  The final report, along with the responses, is due to the Provost on February 28.  Program responses are due February 20.  If any faculty member wishes to talk to the senate about prioritization, he/she may speak during the regularly scheduled 15 minute open forum.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Senate Finance Officer (Flashman):  The University Budget Committee (UBC) met last Friday and discussed standards to be applied to the budget proposal received from the president and the vice presidents.  In general, the Committee is at a loss as to how to proceed.  Except for Academic Affairs, the other divisions did not indicate how they intend to implement the projected cuts within each division.  UBC members will attend a workshop on February 20 with budget consultant David Maddox.

President’s Office (President Richmond):  The President invited Rick Greene, chair of the local United Way board, to come to HSU to speak about how universities respond to veterans.  As a veteran himself, Greene spoke about the need for faculty to recognize that veterans have served their country because of personally held beliefs.  Many faculty may not hold the same personal beliefs, but everyone should think carefully about how veterans are treated in the classroom.  Anecdotal stories of veterans being treated badly does not speak well for the university as a whole.
On February 19 and 20, David Maddox (budget consultant) will return to HSU.  There will be a retreat on the 20th at the Aquatic Center.  The agenda will be published shortly.
Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  Several calendar events were mentioned.  A number of clinics and workshops will be held to help students learn how to apply for internships and also to help prepare students for the Career Fair.  The Fair is on February 20 and will include various agencies and potential employers.  It has been expanded over the past two years from a natural resources and sciences fair to a campus-wide event.  Faculty are encouraged to stop by and visit with the agencies.  There will be a test drill of the emergency cell phone system on February 13.  Cell phones that are registered can now receive RSS feeds off the web page.  A Service Learning Fair will be held on February 27 which will include various workshops.

Administrative Affairs (Vice President Nordstrom):  The State of California still has not reached a budget agreement.  The CSU will continue to make sure staff and faculty are paid as long as possible, using cash available on campus.  California’s credit rating has sunk to fiftieth in the nation.
University Advancement (Vice President Gunsalus): The student calling team starts up tonight.  It is hoped HSU will continue in its #1 place in the CSU in terms of alumni participation in giving.  Kimberly Pittman Schulz has begun as the new Director of Planned Giving.  HSU has not made a concerted effort in this area of philanthropy in the past, but it is an area where institutions like HSU receive some of the largest gifts.  There is tremendous potential and it is a long-term investment.
Associated Students (Bond):  AS has new legislative and administrative vice presidents.  The new legislative vice president is Jennifer DeBoer and she will be attending senate meetings.  A.S. is considering instant run-off voting for this year’s elections.  

Staff Council (Arizzi):  At the Staff Council meeting earlier in the day there was discussion and an exchange of ideas with Phil Rouse, a staff member who is on the Cabinet for Institutional Change.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:15-4:30 – Open forum for the campus community 
There were no speakers for the open forum.
The meeting continued with agenda item number three, until the arrival of the first time certain. 

3.
Information Item on the Survey of the Effectiveness of the Core Evaluation Form (Student Affairs Committee)

Senator Moyer commented on the results of the survey taken by the Student Affairs Committee.  In general, the consensus was that the form is fine.  There was feedback on various aspects of the form, and suggestions for changes, but there were no major problems overall.

Discussion:

· One problem that has been mentioned is that data from evaluation forms were attached to the wrong instructors.  Anna Kircher responded that all three colleges were surveyed to see how broad the problem was.  It was a localized problem and seems to be a hardware problem, i.e., the printer being used was making bad barcodes.  It appears to be an isolated incident that is being fixed.  Tests will be run to verify the fix.

· Has the Student Affairs Committee taken the next step of formulating some recommendations based on the information received from the survey?  The Committee felt that there would not be a way to make changes to the questions on the current evaluation form that would make everyone happy.  One consistent issue was that the surveys needed to be completed in ink.  The survey states that pen should be used; but it needs to be communicated more consistently.

· The written responses are the most important of the process, but they are the least legible part of the evaluation form.  Part of the problem with legibility is that the written comments are diminished in size.  Anna Kircher responded and said that research will be done on finding a way to reproduce the comments without shrinking them and reducing their legibility.

· The question of whether or not the uniform evaluation form data can be used in new ways has still not been addressed.  For example, data could be used for comparison of departments.  It was noted that the Faculty Affairs Committee is working on possible uses of data.

· There is a small committee that has put together samples of different kinds of reports that can be generated from the new system.  A final report, with the samples that have been generated, will be forwarded to the Provost and to the Senate for further discussion.

1.
TIME CERTAIN: 4:30 p.m. – Resolution on HSU Email Accounts as the Official Form of Email Communication Between HSU and Students (#11-08/09-SA (Revised))

M/S (Moyer/Larson) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on HSU Email Accounts as the Official Form of Email Communication between Humboldt State University and Students

#11–08/09-SA (Revised) – February 10, 2009

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that the University adopt as a policy that HSU email accounts become the official form of email communication between students and the University. This does not preclude the University from utilizing other forms of communication, such as registered mail, and be it further

RESOLVED: That students are responsible for checking their HSU email account for official communications; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That while student mail account holders may elect to redirect messages sent to their HSU official email address by registering a “preferred” email address, those who redirect email from their official address to another address do so at their own risk.  Having an email lost as a result of re-direction does not absolve the account holder from responsibilities associated with communication sent to their official email address.  The University is not responsible for the handling of email by outside vendors or unofficial servers.

   
Rationale: Currently many students miss official communications from the 

University because a problem exists with some outside service account providers. 

Making the HSU email account the official method of communication puts the responsibility on the students; thereby covering or protecting the University, Faculty, Student Disability Resource Center, etc. 

A student’s HSU email account also remains constant even when the student changes physical addresses or chooses different outside email account providers.

Senator Moyer introduced the resolution which has been revised by the Student Affairs Committee.  It has been clarified that email is not the only official form of communication; but that when using email, HSU email accounts are the official form.  
Discussion:

An amendment was proposed to make the first resolved more forceful by changing it as follows:  

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that the University adopt the policy that HSU email accounts become the official form of email communication between students and the University. This policy does not preclude the University from utilizing other forms of communication, such as registered mail, and be it further

The amendment was accepted as friendly.

Voting on resolution #11-08/09-SA (Revised) occurred and PASSED Unanimously.

What is the implementation date and how will students be notified?  It would probably begin this summer or next fall; this can be decided as part of the implementation by Academic Affairs.  
The meeting continued with agenda item number four, until the arrival of the next time certain.

4.
Continued Discussion of the List of Proposed Agenda Items from the UEC and Review of the General Faculty Constitution

Chair Mortazavi shared a couple of suggestions he made to the Senate Executive Committee:  
1) Combine the two position of senate chair and general faculty president into one.  The President of the General Faculty would automatically be the Chair of the Senate for two years.
2) Have the Chair of the Academic Senate also serve as a Statewide Academic senator.  This would save in some travel expenses.  There are other items on the list that the Senate may want to consider.

Discussion:

· Concern was expressed about the workload if the two offices were combined.

· It was clarified that there are some local campus senate chairs who also serve as statewide senators; but they were elected separately to each position.  From a statewide senate perspective, it is bad policy to have the local campus senate chair in any kind of leadership position on the statewide senate because there is too much work load.  Also, local campus issues tend to be a higher priority.

· Other changes to the structure of the senate are being proposed in regard to curriculum and the Cabinet for Institutional Change may be proposing changes to the structure of the university which may affect the senate; so it might be better to wait and see what happens and then work on all of these changes in a more consolidated fashion.

· The Cabinet is just beginning.  It will probably recommend that a group be formed to look at re-structuring governance; the Cabinet itself will not be involved in recommending changes.  This discussion about the Senate is part of a larger picture.  However, the Senate can begin its discussion any time and the results would be helpful for informing the Cabinet.  

· Information was provided on the history of the two separate offices (General Faculty (GF) President and Senate Chair).  The GF President is the older office and was established as a result of the faculty feeling as if they had little voice with which to resist administrative initiatives.  It was suggested that the faculty should take seriously the possibility that reducing two university-wide faculty positions to one could reduce the power and the weight of the faculty voice on campus.  This also could be remedied by re-thinking existing committee structure too.  Some of this history is in a book, A View from the Hill: A History of Humboldt State University, by William Tanner.      

· The position of GF president had an important function at one time; it existed before the Senate.  One of the reasons it still exists is to allow another faculty voice at the Provost’s Council and to distribute the workload.  The reality is that the work could go to someone other than the senate chair.  There are different ways to address the issue.

· It would help inform the discussion if there was an inventory of what the workload is.  If the senate chair and general faculty president are attending the same meetings, then it is not a cumulative work load issue.  The primary purpose of having both is that it provides another voice for the faculty.

Discussion ended for the next time certain agenda item.

2.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:40 p.m. – Resolution on the Academic Planning and Curriculum Process (#14-08/09-Virnoche) 
The resolution was introduced and discussed at the January 27 senate meeting.  Because of the considerable feedback that has been received, Senate Virnoche, proposer of the resolution, requested that the resolution be withdrawn, but that discussion of the academic planning and curriculum process continue.  There was no objection from the body to withdrawing the resolution.

Discussion:

The process of bringing the resolution to the Senate has been helpful in getting everyone engaged in the discussion.  Feedback will be included in the changes made to the proposal.  There seems to be widespread support for student representation on the Integrated Curriculum Committee (ICC).  A strong message has been received that voting rights on the committee should be faculty only.  There is ongoing concern about the workload for the ICC and the need for release time.  The latter doesn’t seem realistic under the current budget situation.  It was noted that at the level of the college curriculum committees, the workload has been heavy and there has not been any release time.  It has been suggested that a date be set early in the semester to evaluate the workload; and if it is too heavy, additional faculty would be brought in and the model adjusted.

There has been expressed concern from CNRS about the loss of what happens at the college level (i.e., synergy among departments) if the college curriculum committee is dissolved.  The same feeling is not shared by CAHSS.  It may be more appropriate to build that type of collaborative process among the chairs of the college.

Additional comments from the senate will be taken back to the planning group and used to revised and improve the proposal.

Discussion:

· Concern was expressed about the number of minor changes, currently made in the college curriculum committee, which would now go through the ICC and to the Senate.  In the proposed model there is only one member from each college on each subcommittee, so there is no collaboration or interaction across the college in the discussions.  Within the current college level committees there are multiple sets of knowledge looking at proposals.  The proposed ICC model is missing this important type of interaction.
· The senate is a policy making body; this proposal turns the senate into a curriculum oversight body.  The senate should discuss the pros and cons of this, rather than assume everyone is in favor of this.
· There is greater representation (at least three from each college) on the ICC, so there is opportunity at the ICC level for multiple faculty within a college to review and respond to things like name changes.    It was also noted that several academic senates within the CSU deal with curriculum.  
· There will be interaction of representatives from all three colleges at the ICC level, which broadens the collaboration even more.  Everyone is around the table from the beginning.  The synergy that the college is afraid of losing will still be there, just expanded to a university-wide interaction.

· The UCC met and discussed the proposal.  After discussing the issues listed below, a tally was taken of the five voting members who were present.

1) Is this structure supported? (absorbing the functions of the current college committees into the proposed ICC and making it a standing committee of the senate) – 5 members favored the change.  
2) How should the membership be constituted:  have members elected, or have some elected and some appointed?  5 members favored having members of the faculty be elected; 3 members thought that a hybrid, with some elected and some appointed, would be acceptable.  Overall, some election was desired.  There was no separate discussion about how the chair of the committee should be chosen.
3) All 5 members favored having some student representation on the committee; no distinction was made as to whether or not students would be voting members.
4) Voting rights – the group felt that voting rights should be specific to the faculty, as group that is supposed to be charged with the control of the curriculum.  Other members’ expertise should be respected for their contributions and are needed for the work of the committee.  

5) Issue of workload – there was general agreement among the 5 members that the workload is large and worthy of assigned time.  There was some question of being able to attract faculty without assigned time.  Even without assigned time, given the university’s criteria for promotion and tenure, and the way that is being practiced (i.e., not enough credit is given to service to the university), concern was expressed that younger faculty would not be attracted to serving on this committee, for fear of not having enough “scholarly” activity.
· A lot of people are concerned about the loss of expertise within the college.  In this current model, there is nothing that happens between the department level and the ICC.  There used to be an intermediate step, i.e., some type of vetting that occurred before being forward to a centralized committee.  College of the Redwoods has a process where proposals are vetted throughout a division first. Comments that are received are attached and everything is forwarded to the larger curriculum body.  This provides interaction at a more local level first.
· There are fundamental issues, in terms of re-structuring curriculum oversight, which would be beneficial for the senate to discuss.  If part of the reason for minimizing staff and administrative influence and allowing only faculty to vote is to say that the curriculum is important and central to the faculty, then it makes sense for the senate, as the body that speaks for the faculty, to be centrally involved in curriculum.  Generally, in the CSU system, the curriculum is very much the business of the senate.  It might help the senate to think about and discuss what the currently perceived problems are with curriculum oversight.  What are the goals and objectives that need to be accomplished in order to re-structure curriculum?  The senate should think about the issues and inform the committee that is working on a new model for curriculum oversight.
· It’s pretty inconvenient to have to deal with at least three committees, including the full senate, in order to vet a policy before it can be implemented.  Policies are sent back and forth between the senate’s Educational Policies Committee (EPC) and the UCC before they even get to the senate.  Once a policy gets to the senate, is often returned to the committees for further work.  The proposal for the ICC integrates this process and makes policy decisions much easier to implement at the senate.  It should be the senate’s role to discuss the larger matters of curricular policy.  At most universities, the senate is the final word on curriculum.  That is not the case here.

· Bringing things like minor course and degree changes to the senate seems like overkill.  Simple catalog changes are not curriculum changes.  It would be more efficient for the ICC subcommittees to have more than one person from each college, or some other avenue to get information from the colleges, so that items forwarded to the ICC would have had a broader review.  It was suggested that departments should have a checklist to go through for making proposals for major curriculum changes. 

· Increasing the number of people from each college on the subcommittees would not necessarily provide enough knowledge to cover all details.  Proposals will go to the ICC first and be discussed and forwarded to a subcommittee which will review it for a particular set of details according to the criteria established.  The proposal is returned to the ICC again for additional review before forwarding it to the senate.  If concerns are expressed at any step, it won’t be passed through.  
· Simple name changes and other similar items will go to the staff person on the committee who will review it and bring it to the ICC as a consent item.  Assuming there are no significant problems, the ICC does not spend any time on this kind of detail work.

· The role of the UCC is to advise the Provost on general areas of curriculum.  It doesn’t always function well, partly due to the shuffling of issues back and forth between the EPC and the UCC, with neither committee having a “last say.”  This will still exist under the new proposed structure.  The Academic Policies Committee (APC) has an independent existence that is consultative with the ICC, but not under the ICC.  There will still be some back and forth between these two bodies.  Unless there is one committee of the senate that has control over everything, then there will be potential for back and forth.  In the past (i.e., when there were more and smaller colleges), college curriculum committees had a representative from each department.  Colleges are organized differently now and there are a wider range of disciplines in fewer colleges.  There are problems with the ability of the current college curriculum committees to interact with the UCC.  College curriculum committees need to be re-structured, or some method for groups of faculty with common academic interests to collect and provide feedback needs to be provided.  Feedback needs to be gathered more systematically, beyond just requesting information from department chairs.

· Each ICC subcommittee will have a chairperson whom departments could contact for advice or feedback.  The Associate Deans in the colleges will be college representatives and resource persons for departments.  Three members of each college will be on the ICC and they are resource persons as well.  The same resources for answering questions will still be available under this new proposed structure with the addition that it will be a more collaborative structure.  

· Currently, it is difficult to see how the pieces of program review, assessment, planning, curricular decision, etc. impact one another.  A real strength of this model is that it puts all of them in one place and provides an opportunity to think about how they should work together.  It is important that EPC continues to be a separate committee, yet have a strong connection to the ICC.  There are issues that come to EPC (e.g. add/drop procedures) that are policy issues but not curricular issues.  These would not need to go to the ICC.  A system for gathering comments from other departments within a college, that would be included in a packet of information, would be helpful.  Comments from departments outside of the college (associated with a particular program) would also be helpful.   
· There is benefit in a body the size of the Senate reviewing the details; it provides a sense of movement on campus.  For example, minor pre-requisite changes can actually add major dysfunction to departments and across departments that may not be recognized if a larger body is not looking at them.  

· There is very little recognition on campus of how non-voting status for staff and administrators on such committees undermines the role of these individuals on campus.  The campus is very fragmented.  Bringing all members to the table and giving them equal rights sets the tone for a truly collaborative process.  It does not lend itself to healing the fragmentation on campus when certain members do not have voting rights and/or are not respected for their contributions.

· It is difficult to understand what the purpose of the college is anymore, with this proposed model.  One of the reasons the reaction from CNRS has been so strong is that there is a strong identity within that college.  They see themselves as separate but one; with many commonalities.  Perhaps that type of identity does not exist in the other colleges, because there are more varied disciplines in the college.  

· A suggestion was made to consider whether members of the senate should automatically be members of the ICC.  Currently, there are issues dealt with at the college level that are not dealt with at the university-wide level – those issues would benefit from the proposed ICC.  Specific issues that individuals are concerned with would hopefully be topics of discussion for the ICC and for the Senate.  For example, it might be helpful for there to be a university-wide discussion/consensus on course duplication, rather a discussion in only one college.  The ICC would provide opportunity for issues to be dealt with in a fair and transparent way, rather than the current ad hoc way.

A straw poll was requested in order to get a sense of whether or not the Senate wants to take on the responsibility for curriculum and a committee such as the ICC.  If the Senate does not want to do so, then the discussion needs to be re-directed elsewhere.

Senators were asked to indicate by a show of hands whether or not “the senate should be in charge of curriculum.”  There were 20 Yes votes, 1 No vote, and 7 Abstentions.
· Giving everyone a vote on the ICC would be a model of true shared governance; allowing everyone a voice.  The reality is that administration has vital input and the ultimate say in what happens with curriculum.  This model allows for that input from the beginning, so work is not rejected at the end of the process.  Having everyone enfranchised makes the conversation more effective.  It doesn’t set up an “us versus them” context.  

· There is no shared governance on campus at this point; faculty are consulted.  Faculty are not in control of curriculum; the administration will make the final decision.  It is a good idea to have students, staff, and administration on all curriculum committees for the purpose of consultation.  But they should not vote.

· The current diagram of the ICC shows only a small intersection between the ICC and the Senate.  It was suggested that the faculty members on the ICC, and especially on the APC, ought to come from the Senate.  Doing so would promote communication and efficiency when discussing both policy and implementation matters.  In terms of voting rights, it depends upon who is on the subcommittees.  For example, should the catalog editor have a vote on curriculum matters?  That person has specific expertise, but not the general expertise on curriculum matters that faculty do.
· Staff members are often dismissed on this campus.  The expertise that the catalog editor brings to the table is a very different expertise than faculty.  The catalog editor would not tell faculty how to teach a course or how to structure the curriculum.   The reason the catalog editor’s vote is valuable is that everything done by that subcommittee has direct impact on their job.  The dismissive quality that exists on campus, with respect to staff, leads to a feeling that their opinions are may be valued, but not enough to really give them any weight.  Staff members know their function and place on campus.  This model shifts the current perspective and recognizes the value of staff work.

· There is a vast majority of faculty on all of the subcommittees and the ICC, so in terms of voting, faculty would not be overruled.  The faculty would not lose control of the curriculum under this model.  Giving everyone a vote, in a situation where most decisions will be made by consensus and probably won’t come to a vote, is okay.  This might be a model for the campus.
· Does the curriculum belong to the faculty?  It belongs to the institution; it is part of what defines us and makes us who we are.  Faculty are responsible for delivering the curriculum and should have a significant say in the development of curriculum.  There are staff who feel demeaned by things that occur in the current campus culture.  This model acknowledges not only the reality of curriculum, but is a way of behaving that is respectful and  acknowledges what staff and other constituencies bring to the work that the faculty does.

· It is very unlikely that any ICC subcommittee would ever vote.  Currently, EPC is small enough that it doesn’t vote; it develops consensus and moves on.  Voting would occur at the larger committee level of the ICC, when it is needed.

· The relationship that we’re trying to create in terms of shared governance may be rooted in the concept of democracy which is based on collective wisdom, i.e., every person participates and is valued.  It is important that students are valued; they are the ones affected most directly by the curriculum.  Staff has a role in the implementation of the curriculum process.  Faculty criticize the administration for its arrogant disenfranchisement of faculty in terms of making decisions; and now some faculty want to do the same thing to others.  If this is going to be a model of shared governance, we should empower people to participate and have agency.

· The UCC has student members who vote.  There is no objection to everyone having a vote on the ICC.  There is objection to anyone having two votes.  For example, if the Provost is making the final decision, the Provost’s designee should not have a vote.

· If the ICC works the way it is intended to, it is unlikely that any decision, by the time it reaches the Provost, will not be rejected.

A straw poll was taken to determine how many favored allowing everyone a vote on the ICC.  There were 18 Yes votes, 7 No votes, and 4 Abstentions.

5.
Resolution on Faculty Awards (#16-08/09-FA) – FIRST READING – not discussed.

M/S/P (Larson/Cheyne) to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 5:55 p.m.


















